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June 15, 2011 
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for the County Council’s review and approval is a General Fund investment supplemental appropriation ordinance for 2011.  It includes operating and capital improvement program (CIP) appropriation requests.  The sources of funding are the $1.5 million Criminal Justice (CJ) reserve set aside by the Council in the 2011 Adopted Budget and unrestricted General Fund balance.
The King County Strategic Plan calls on us to “keep the county’s cost of doing business down, including keeping growth in costs below the rate of inflation” and to “plan for the long-term sustainability of county services.”  In order to achieve these objectives, we sometimes will need to make initial investments in order to reap long-term benefits.  The projects and activities funded in this proposed supplemental are examples of such investments.  These proposals are being made now so that work can begin immediately and benefits can be realized more quickly.  Waiting for the 2012 budget process would delay these projects by approximately six months.
The ordinance provides funding for three technology investments that have been extensively discussed.  The first is $1,500,000 for replacing the PROMIS case management system used by the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (PAO).  This system is over 25 years old and still resides on the County’s mainframe computer.  The PAO and King County Office of Information Resource Management (OIRM) have completed a comprehensive business analysis and are ready to proceed with this project.
The second technology investment is $1,700,000 toward replacing the electronic court records system for the Department of Judicial Administration (DJA).  This system is 11 years old and has reached the end of its useful life.  The system is critical to the functioning of the courts and DJA has completed a study of the business architecture for a new system.  Thus, implementation of a new system can proceed quickly if funding is provided in mid-2011.

The third technology investment is a $659,958 down payment on OIRM’s mainframe re-hosting project.  The County still has over 40 applications running on a mainframe computer.  This is a technology that most businesses and governments replaced a decade ago.  The mainframe has very high fixed costs and the knowledge needed to maintain these applications is gradually being lost.  The County’s previous plans called for gradually replacing each of these systems with new systems running on server platforms.  This would be very expensive and time-consuming.  OIRM’s new approach is to “port” these applications off the mainframe to servers by translating the existing systems’ business logic and data to contemporary forms.  This will allow the mainframe to be decommissioned much sooner.  The individual applications can then be upgraded or replaced gradually as funds are available.
Another feature of these technology investments is the opportunity for different systems to share components.  For example, it seems likely that the electronic court records system can share storage with the Recording and Business License System project being developed by Records and Licensing Services.  This latter project is already funded with Recorder’s O&M funds, so sharing storage will reduce the cost for electronic court records.  Similarly, several systems being developed require electronic scanning of records.  It should be possible to consolidate such scanning functions and avoid duplication of hardware and staffing.

In addition to these technology investments, the supplemental ordinance includes $2,363,938 to implement the recently completed space plan.  The space plan showed that King County has a considerable excess of office space, but it is scattered in small pockets across many buildings.  By consolidating space, the County will be able to mothball sections of the Blackriver and Yesler buildings, generating significant operating savings.  It may be possible to eventually sell both buildings, but that has not been assumed in the financial analyses done to date.  This proposal is especially timely because funding space moves and tenant improvements now allows savings to begin in 2012.

The supplemental ordinance includes $100,000 to assist with the initial capital cost of electric vehicles for the County’s fleet.  The County’s energy plan calls for substantial expansion of electric vehicles but individual agencies have been unable to fund the higher initial cost.  This money should help cover these higher initial costs and will be recovered over time through lower fuel costs.

Finally, the supplemental ordinance includes $150,000 requested by the King County Sheriff’s Office for violence management training.  While this differs from the other requests since it is not related to capital costs, it represents an investment in risk reduction that should lower future costs for claims.
Some of these projects have costs in subsequent years, as detailed in the attached fiscal note.  As needed, these costs will be included in the 2012 Proposed Budget.  In some cases, notably mainframe re-hosting, it may be appropriate to use debt to finance the costs until operational savings can be achieved.

The County is able to fund these investments because of the success in reducing costs in 2010 and 2011.  As shown in our quarterly financial reports, the County’s General Fund ended 2010 with a higher than expected unrestricted fund balance due to higher revenues and lower expenditures in 2010.  In addition, the revenue windfall due to the State tax amnesty program provides additional one-time resources that are appropriately dedicated to these types of investments.

Many other efficiency efforts are underway in addition to the projects proposed for supplemental funding in this ordinance.  For example, OIRM is proceeding quickly to consolidate servers at the Sabey Data Center, which will yield substantial capital and operating savings.  As another example, a benefits verification review will begin this summer to make sure that dependents signed up for County-provided health benefits meet eligibility requirements.  This study was recommended by a recent State Audit.  These types of efforts are critical to our work to develop and maintain a sustainable County budget.
If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, at 206-263-9687.  

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely, 

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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